Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

February 28, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:07 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith and Alternate Kristin Palace. Member Jodi Clineff was not in attendance.  Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Paul Haverty (consultant to the town for the Emerson Homes project), Attorney George Pucci of KP Law (Town Counsel), Matt Cote (Beals+Thomas), Kirsten Braun (Chappell Engineering), Conservation Agent Heidi Gaffney, and Board of Health Chair Sheryl Knutsen.  Individuals associated with The Caleb Group include Jeffrey Dirk (Vanasse & Associates, Inc), David Levy (Development Consultant), Attorney Jesse Schomer, Suzanne Decavales (The Caleb Group), Dan Skolski (DMS Design, llc), and James DeVellis (DeVellis Zrein, Inc.).  Also present were members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”  Dick Gandt asked to record the meeting.
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continued
Chairman Moriarty opened the meeting by stating that ZBA member Jody Clineff is not in attendance and that Alternate Kristin Palace would be sitting in her place.  Chairman Moriarty then thanked residents and departments who had taken the time to submit letters to the ZBA regarding the Emerson Homes development and assured them that the board has read every letter.  He then summarized that since Topsfield is below the state - required level of 10% of affordable housing units and the state has approved the location of the proposed 40B, the town is limited in it what it can and cannot do regarding a 40B permit or what it can require of the developer.  That said, the Board will address concerns to the fullest extent it is able within the constraints of the 40B program.

Chairman Moriarty then asked Matt Cote from Beals + Thomas if he would summarize the status of the Peer Review Reports and responses. Mr. Cote provided an update and introduced Kirsten Braun from Chappell Engineering (the firm to whom Beals + Thomas had outsourced the traffic analysis) to provide a summary of her analysis.  The question was posed if the traffic study took into consideration the fact there are no amenities within walking distance. Jeffrey Dirk, Managing Partner of Vanasse & Associates Inc., explained how the traffic counts of 144 trips/day for the proposed site were calculated (using a national database of senior housing).  Since most of the national traffic numbers generated from senior housing developments were from suburban areas (where the seniors used their own cars to travel), the traffic engineers did not apply any credits for walking, using shuttles or biking.

Discussion we held on impacts from the proposed handicap signalized crosswalk to be installed linking the development and the library across the street, including cars backing up due to the blinking lights. Mr. Dirk stated the lights would only blink for 7-10 seconds (based on walking speed of 3-4 feet/second and the width of road) and should not cause a backup. 
A question was posed on the letter from the Historical Commission stating their concern with blinking crossing lights in the Historical District and asking if in-ground crosswalk lights be utilized instead.  Attorney Schomer is in the process of responding to the Chair of the Historical Commission.  Mr. Dirk responded that he is not sure in-ground lights are approved for use in MA.  If they are not and Topsfield were to install them, then the state could deny use of Chapter 90 funds to repave High St. if the need arose.  In-ground lights pose problems with repaving, plowing, sanding, sweeping, salting and water potentially entering the lights.  Usually in-ground lights are seen in areas with more mild weather where snow and ice are not issues.  The question of adding speed bumps to slow traffic was discussed.  As High St. is functionally classified as a collector roadway by Mass DOT, speed bumps are not allowed by the state on collector roads due to the volume of traffic.   
Discussion was held on conducting a Road Safety Audit (RSA) and when it should be conducted. Attorney Schomer noted that RSAs usually take place after a permit has been issued for a proposed project.  Mr. Dirk shared that an RSA is an acknowledgement of a pre-existing safety condition for which the applicant (town) believes is important to find solutions. After the RSA is conducted the town can then apply to the state for grant funds.  He noted the state is more likely to approve a grant when there is an approved project which may add to an existing traffic situation.  

Mr. Dirk also stated that his firm had conducted a site line study and concluded that there are clear and safe sight lines for all cars to see other cars and anticipate maneuvers.  He showed a map of the site lines and stressed that the town or applicant should ensure that site lines remain clear (no snow piles, continue to clear brush and nothing should be placed in the area of the site lines).  

The question of whether a right hand only turn out of/into the development was evaluated to help with safety and traffic issues.  Mr. Dirk said it was not evaluated and usually they try not to preclude movements if the impact from a development is low or change natural turning patterns especially if it sends additional traffic into an intersection that is already a safety concern.
Discussion was held on whether the number of proposed parking spaces (48) is sufficient.  The traffic consultants believe the number is sufficient and the number of spaces does adhere to the town’s zoning bylaw.  David Levy, architect for the development, stated if the need arises there is space for another 4-8 parking spots.  
Questions from the public: Is there an emergency exit for the project? There is not.  Can the Board mandate safety and traffic improvements be paid for by the applicant?  The Chairman responded that there are certain improvements (such as a signalized crosswalk and installation of some sidewalk along High St.) that the Board can ask the applicant to cover however the town cannot make the applicant pay for redesigning or reconstructing the Main Street/High Street intersection as it is an existing condition and the impact of the development is not significant.

The question was asked if alternative driveway locations have been considered to minimize traffic impacts.  Discussion was held on possible use of the Congregational Church’s parking lot or entering/exiting on Deer Run.  The ZBA does not have the authority to request the developer seek another driveway location since both the developer’s traffic engineer and the town’s peer review traffic engineering firm have concluded the proposed driveway will not make a significant impact to the traffic or safety on High St.   
Chairman Moriarty wrapped up the discussion by stating that since both Chappell Engineering and Vanasse & Associates believe the traffic impact from the development will be minor (144 cars entering/exiting the development per day), he will defer to the professionals.  Kirsten Braun will wrap up final details concerning Chappell Engineering’s traffic report.

Chairman Moriarty asked the status of plans and discussions with town departments regarding septic, wetlands and stormwater.  Attorney Schumer stated plans for all three areas are moving forward.  Matt Cote confirmed that Beals + Thomas has been hired to conduct the Peer Review for the Conservation Commission and work will begin this week. 

Chairman Moriarty discussed the issue of general waivers (e.g. stormwater, conservation, Historical Commission, signage) and reiterated his belief they are not appropriate.  He asked The Caleb Group to provide specific waiver requests to be reviewed individually.  He is comfortable granting waivers so the developer does not have to go through separate approvals, fees and advertising for every variance usually required per town bylaws, but on substantive issues where regulations have been adopted to address legitimate town concerns, he would like to see specific waiver requests.  Attorney Schomer stated that although the developer is only required to meet state requirements for development, The Caleb Group will attempt to meet all local bylaw requirements.  The Caleb Group will provide the ZBA with specific waiver requests by 3/14/23 (two weeks before the next ZBA meeting) as well as estimated dates for providing remaining plans (septic, stormwater, wetlands).
Jim DeVellis,  reviewed high level changes already made to Emerson Homes’ civil engineering plans based upon Beals + Thomas’s Peer Review Report.  Mr. DeVellis is updating the Plan and will have a full revision of the civil plans to the ZBA by 3/14/23.  
Attorney Schomer asked if the Board was comfortable with Caleb Group engineers talking directly with Beals + Thomas engineers to address issues raised in the Peer Review to speed the process.  The Chairman asked if Paul Haverty, town consultant for the Emerson Homes project, could attend these meetings/calls and work with the engineers.  Mr. Haverty agreed. Chairman Moriarty made a motion that the board designate Mr. Haverty as its representative for any discussions that may occur between the applicant’s engineers and the board’s Peer Review consultant.  Motion was seconded by Dave Moniz and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Dave Moniz asked for clarification on eligibility rules to rent an affordable apartment at the new Emerson Homes development.  David Levy, Development Consultant, responded that eligibility would be based on both income and assets as specifically defined by the DHCD for projects applying for funds through the Low-Income Tax Credit Program.
Chairman Bob Moriarty made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to March 28, 2023.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

FY2022 ANNUAL REPORT

Dave Moniz made a motion to approve the FY2022 ZBA Annual Report as amended and submit it for inclusion in the Town’s FY2022 Annual Report.  Motion was seconded by Gregor Smith and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

MINUTES

Gregor Smith made a motion to approve the minutes of 1/24/23.  Motion was seconded by Chairman Moriarty and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

CORRESPONDENCE
Noted under “DOCUMENTS” below.
ADJOURN
At 9:15 pm David Merrill made a motion to adjourn. Gregor Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Beals + Thomas Peer Review Report 2-23-23
3. The Caleb Foundation Peer Review Report responses 2-21-23, 2-27-23
4. Beals + Thomas Peer Review Supplemental Responses 2-27-23, 2-28-23
5. Resident and Department/Board letters dated 2-6-23 through 2-28-23 

6. Draft Meeting Minutes – 1/24/23 
Approved at the 3-28-23 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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